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(1) 

MONETARY POLICY AND THE 
STATE OF THE ECONOMY, PART II 

Thursday, July 22, 2010 

U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
COMMITTEE ON FINANCIAL SERVICES, 

Washington, D.C. 
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 1:30 p.m., in room 

2128, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Barney Frank [chair-
man of the committee] presiding. 

Members present: Representatives Frank, Maloney, Watt, Hino-
josa, McCarthy of New York, Miller of North Carolina, Scott, 
Cleaver, Ellison, Foster; Bachus, Paul, Hensarling, and Jenkins. 

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order. 
I am pleased to continue a tradition we have started whereby the 

testimony of the Federal Reserve’s Chairman is not the only words 
spoken on that day or two. And I am glad to see an acknowledge-
ment from Professor Meltzer that no matter what people’s views 
are substantively, the notion that the Fed should speak from 
Mount High, and that should be it, really doesn’t make a great deal 
of sense. So, I appreciate these three distinguished economists join-
ing us. 

Obviously with the hearing we that we had today—we often try 
to have them on separate days to get a better membership, but yes-
terday, we were preempted by the signing ceremony. So we are 
now going to proceed. And I can tell you that these are monitored, 
even if they are not attended physically. 

We will begin with Richard Koo, who is the chief economist of 
the Nomura Research Institute. 

All testimony and supporting material that any of the witnesses 
want to insert in the record will, without objection, be made a part 
of the record. 

We will begin with Mr. Koo. 

STATEMENT OF RICHARD C. KOO, CHIEF ECONOMIST, THE 
NOMURA RESEARCH INSTITUTE, TOKYO 

Mr. KOO. Thank you, Chairman Frank, and members of the com-
mittee. I really appreciate this opportunity to present my case that 
what the whole world has caught is the same Japanese disease 
that Japan had to struggle with for the last 15, 20 years. 

And I was grateful that I was in this room when the morning 
session took place. All the debate that took place here actually took 
place in Japan 15, 20 years earlier. That was about zero interest 
rates, liquidity injections, quantitative easing, capital injections, 
guaranteeing bank liabilities, fiscal stimulus, large budget deficits, 
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problems with rating agencies, and small companies not getting the 
funds. 

We went through that debate in Japan 15 years earlier, and 
after going through this very difficult period, we came to the con-
clusion that this is a very different disease. It is a completely dif-
ferent disease compared to what we are used to. And in this dis-
ease, where the recession is caused by a bursting of a nationwide 
asset price bubble, financed with debt, when that bubble bursts, 
asset prices collapse, liabilities remain, and the private sector finds 
out their balance sheets are all underwater—or many of them are 
underwater. And when the balance sheets are underwater, if you 
have no income or revenue, of course you are out of business. 

But if you still have some income or revenue or cash flow, then 
the right thing to do is to use that cash flow to pay down debt, be-
cause if you have a business, you don’t want to tell your share-
holders that well, we are bankrupt. We are out of business. Here 
is this piece of paper. You don’t want to tell the bankers that it is 
a nonperforming loan. You don’t want to tell your workers that 
they have no more jobs tomorrow. 

So for all the stakeholders involved, the right thing to do is to 
use the cash flow to pay down debt. But when everybody does this 
all at the same time, we enter a very different world where the 
economy would be continuously losing demand until private sector 
balance sheets are repaired. And I see the same thing happening 
in this country. 

There was a lot of discussion about corporate holding cash in this 
economy. I don’t think they are just holding cash; they are paying 
down debt. And when this happens with zero interest rates, we 
enter a very different world. Because there is no name for this type 
of recession in economics, I call it balance sheet recession. And it 
happens in the following way: In the usual economy, if you have 
$1,000 of income, and I spent $900 myself and decide to save $100, 
the $900 is already someone else’s income. The $100 that comes 
into the bank in the financial sector is lent to someone who can use 
it. That person then spends the money. That is $900 plus $100, and 
the economy moves forward. When there are too many borrowers, 
you raise interest rates. Some drop out. If too few, you bring rates 
down, and then someone will pick up the remaining sum, and that 
is how the economy moves forward. 

But in the recession that we found ourselves in, in Japan 15 or 
20 years ago, was that you bring rates down to zero, there are no 
borrowers because everybody is paying down debt. No one is bor-
rowing money, even with a zero interest rate. And when that hap-
pens, when $900 is spent, $100 gets stuck in the banking system 
because there are no borrowers, even at a zero interest rate, then 
the economy shrinks to $900. That $900 is someone else’s income. 
That person gets the money and decides, let us say, to save 10 per-
cent. So $810 is spent, $90 goes into the banking system, and that 
$90 gets stuck. So if we do nothing about the situation, the econ-
omy will shrink from $1,000, $900, $810, $730 very, very quickly, 
even with a zero interest rate. 

That is what happened in Japan, and that is exactly what hap-
pened during the Great Depression in the United States 80 years 
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ago. Everybody was paying down debt. No one was borrowing 
money because their balance sheets were all underwater. 

When you face a situation like this, the only way to keep the 
economy going is for the government to borrow the $100 and put 
that back into the income stream, because the government cannot 
tell the private sector not to repair its balance sheets. The private 
sector must repair its balance sheets. The private sector has no 
choice. So government has to then take the $100, put that back 
into the income stream, and then you have $900 plus $100 against 
the original income, $1,000. Then, the economy will move forward. 

This government action will have to be kept in place for the en-
tire period of private sector deleveraging because if you pull the 
plug at any moment when the private sector is still deleveraging, 
the economy will collapse very quickly. And we, in Japan, made 
that mistake in 1997 and in 2001. On both occasions, when the 
government pulled the plug, the economy collapsed; and the budget 
deficit, instead of decreasing, it actually increased massively. And 
it took us nearly 10 years to climb out of the hole. 

So when the private sector is deleveraging, my advice to those 
countries suffering from this problem is to keep the government 
spending in there until private sector balance sheets are repaired, 
until the private sector is strong enough to move forward. And 
until that point, I am afraid government will have to be in there, 
because that will be the cheapest way to save the economy at the 
end of the day. 

Our preliminary mistake, our premature fiscal consolidation in 
1997 and 2001, prolonged the Japanese recession by at least 5 
years, if not longer, and added massively to our budget deficit be-
cause the economy collapsed on both occasions, and we had to pull 
those economies out of that hole. So I would very much like to 
make sure that this economy, the most important one in the world, 
will not make the Japanese mistake of premature fiscal consolida-
tion while the private sector is still deleveraging. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Koo can be found on page 28 of 
the appendix.] 

The CHAIRMAN. Next, we have a familiar witness, and we appre-
ciate his willingness from time to time to come meet with us. And 
if I read this correctly, Allan Meltzer is the holder of the 
eponymously named Allan Meltzer Chair, if I am reading that cor-
rectly. So we have Professor Allan Meltzer, who holds the Professor 
Allan Meltzer Chair at what is still the Tepper School of Busi-
ness—that name has not yet been changed—at Carnegie Mellon 
University. 

STATEMENT OF ALLAN H. MELTZER, THE ALLAN H. MELTZER 
UNIVERSITY PROFESSOR OF POLITICAL ECONOMY, TEPPER 
SCHOOL OF BUSINESS, CARNEGIE MELLON UNIVERSITY 

Mr. MELTZER. Thank you Mr. Chairman, and Congressman 
Bachus. It is a pleasure to be here. I have been coming since the 
esteemed late Chairman Wright Patman, who hired me to work for 
the committee back in 1959. So I am an old friend of this com-
mittee. 

The recession has ended, according to the statistical record, but 
unemployment remains high at between 9 and 10 percent, with 
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long-term unemployment at the highest level since the series began 
in 1948. Much of the public does not see improvement. Many will 
not believe that the recession is over until they and others are back 
at work. 

Why is this recovery slow and what can be done to increase 
growth and employment? Let us start with some of the problems. 
The fiscal stimulus helped very little. It didn’t do nothing, but it 
didn’t do much. And the best evidence that it didn’t do much is the 
fact that the Administration is asking for a new fiscal stimulus, 
and many are urging that we do that. I think that is not what we 
need to do. 

Since the Eisenhower Presidency in 1961, the Federal budget has 
been in deficit almost every year. The deficits have gotten larger 
and larger, and the reported deficits are dwarfed by the present 
value of promises for health care and retirement. 

Uncertainty is the enemy of business investment and expansion, 
and what we have created is massive uncertainty. Here are some 
of the questions that businessmen worry about: What tax rate will 
apply in the future to income from investments made now? What 
new regulations will be imposed on businesses? How will existing 
and new regulations for pollution, financial services and health 
care be implemented, and what will they cost? What will employee 
health care cost? Will rules governing labor unions be changed to 
make unionization easier? How much will that add to production 
costs or increased outsourcing? 

If employers have no idea about future costs, they are reluctant 
to hire additional workers. They satisfy increases in demand by 
asking current employees to work overtime. 

Our current situation can be improved by reducing uncertainty 
and stimulating business investment. Here are some suggestions. 
Let me begin by saying that when Arthur Okun, the chairman of 
President Lyndon Johnson’s Council of Economic Advisers, and a 
main architect of the Kennedy-Johnson tax program, analyzed the 
program after he left office, he concluded that the corporate tax cut 
which was part of the Kennedy-Johnson program was the most ef-
fective part of the program. Later work, including recent work, con-
firmed his conclusions. 

What can be done? Declare a 3-year moratorium on new regula-
tions, including labor market rules and the new financial re-
straints, unless each new rule is approved by a supermajority in 
Congress. 

Develop and announced a precise, credible program of deficit re-
duction that specifies planned spending reductions and any tax in-
creases. 

Eliminate uncertainty about future tax rates and where the tax 
burden will increase by announcing the program now, a definite 
program. 

Announce correct, believable costs of providing health care under 
the recently approved legislation. Recognize that many States are 
unable to pay additions to Medicaid. How much more will the gov-
ernment commit to the Medicaid program? How will these costs be 
paid? 

Use the remaining unspent funds in the January 2009 stimulus 
program to reduce the corporate tax rate. 
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Reduce the risk of future inflation by eliminating a gradual pro-
gram to reduce excess reserves in the banking system. 

Some economists argue that the risk does not exist. The public 
doesn’t believe them. Some economists actively urge more govern-
ment spending and larger deficits. They neglect or denigrate con-
cerns about the debt, the interest costs of servicing the debt, and 
the negative effect that large deficits and growing debt have on de-
cisions to invest. Their arguments ignore the most important devel-
opment in macroeconomics for the past 40 years: the careful inte-
gration of expectations about the future in dynamic economic mod-
els. A program that begins to lift uncertainty and reduce debt and 
deficits has a positive effect on private spending. It reduces uncer-
tainty. 

Recent efforts in Britain and in the euro area to reduce spending 
and deficits have been followed by currency appreciation there and 
other evidence of relief and more favorable expectations, knowing 
many governments are willing to act against future calamity. 

Deflation has become a subject of much conversation. Deflation 
means a sustained decline in a broad-based price index. We do not 
suffer from deflation. Mention of deflation arouses memories of the 
Great Depression. That is a mistake. There have been 7 periods of 
deflation in the 97 years under the Federal Reserve Act. Some were 
large, 30 percent decline; some were small, 1 or 2 percent decline. 
Only one, 1929 to 1933, brought the economy close to disaster. Re-
covery from the others, most recently 1960–1961, looks like any 
other recovery. 

We know that the 1929–1933 disaster was caused by inappro-
priate monetary policy. That policy reduced money growth by 50 
percent. By 1933, prices had fallen less than 50 percent, so the ex-
pectation was prices will decline further. 

That is nothing like the situation that we are in now. We have 
massive excess reserves. The banks that report their forecasts to 
The Economist magazine do not predict deflation anywhere except 
in Japan, and there by 0.1 percent. For any of the developed eco-
nomic countries that they monitor, they expect prices to rise mod-
estly. Their current forecast for the United States in 2011 is 1.5 
percent. 

Congress gave the Federal Reserve a dual mandate. It is ineffi-
cient and costly to concentrate on one objective at a time. That is 
what caused the great inflation of the 1970’s. The Federal Reserve 
should not repeat that mistake as it is now doing. A small increase 
in interest rates would maintain negative real rates. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Meltzer can be found on page 42 
of the appendix.] 

The CHAIRMAN. We have a vote, but there are only two votes, so 
we are going to ask Mr. Mishel to speak, and we will be back with-
in no more than 15 minutes. I appreciate the indulgence of our wit-
nesses. We will now hear from Lawrence Mishel, the president of 
the Economic Policy Institute. 

STATEMENT OF LAWRENCE MISHEL, PRESIDENT, THE 
ECONOMIC POLICY INSTITUTE 

Mr. MISHEL. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and Ranking 
Member Bachus, for this opportunity to address the committee. I 
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welcome the opportunity to talk about the jobs situation, and it 
brings me no pleasure to report that I believe that the unemploy-
ment rate a year and a half from now will be very comparable to 
what it is today, and that we won’t return to 5 percent unemploy-
ment for many years to come, perhaps 2015 or beyond. 

I consider this an unacceptable outcome, and that means we 
should not accept it. I fear, however, that many of our elected lead-
ers and the chattering class generally are implicitly accepting the 
unacceptable by doing very little to alter this future. We can do 
much better. We need to do much better. We can and need to pur-
sue a vigorous jobs agenda to quickly lower unemployment and fill 
the huge jobs hole that has been created. 

Let us talk about the job situation. Economic growth is scheduled 
to slow down, and it will unlikely do better than to absorb the nat-
ural growth of the labor force over the next year and a half. That 
means we will have roughly the 9.5 percent unemployment we 
have today and 1 out of 6 people underemployed; that is nearly 1 
out of 10 unemployed, and 1 out of 6 underemployed. That means 
for minority workers, 1 out of 4 unemployed or underemployed. 
And over the course of a year, because there are flows in and out, 
I expect this year that we will have 1 out of 3 workers unemployed 
or underemployed at some point during the year, with that being 
around 40 to 45 percent for minorities. And we are likely to experi-
ence that again in 2011, and that means that we will have had 
around 21⁄2 years of really horrific 9 percent to 10 percent unem-
ployment, which is unacceptable. 

Our problem is that we have a dramatic shortfall of demand for 
goods and services. We still have less final demand in the economy 
than we had before the recession, despite the fact that it is 21⁄2 
years later. 

A lot of the risks are, in fact, that there will be further shortfalls 
in demand because of premature deficit reduction or even with-
drawal of stimulus that is expected to pass; that the fact that the 
State and local governments could even have a tougher time than 
we now expect from austerity in Europe and from the declining 
wage growth, which gets worse and worse, which challenges the 
ability of households to increase their consumption. 

Given the situation, it is necessary to do more to generate jobs, 
especially given the real risk of a double-dip recession. I am not 
saying there is going to be a double dip, but there is a risk. If we 
get there, we will be in a bad place without ammunition. 

Deficits: In order to create jobs, we are going to have to raise the 
deficit in the short run. I wrote an op-ed with David Walker of the 
Peterson Foundation in February arguing that, in fact, the imme-
diate priority needs to be jobs. That requires a higher deficit. We 
have a deficit problem in the future. We need to address that, and 
we should. But we should not let the higher deficit problem in the 
medium and long term keep us from generating jobs in the short 
term. These are, in fact, complementary strategies. The first steps 
towards getting the deficit down is surely to create jobs and create 
more taxpayers. 

How are we going to generate these jobs? First of all, it is going 
to be the responsibility of Congress. The Recovery Act was impor-
tant. It created millions of jobs. I don’t really know how people ex-
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plain the fact that we were losing three-quarters of a million jobs 
a month early last year, and now we are creating jobs. If not for 
the Stimulus Act, except for the inventory cycle, I don’t think I 
have heard many explanations of why that occurred. 

The fact that we haven’t yet gotten to a place that we want to 
be, I think reflects how awful the place was before this Stimulus 
Act even took effect. In March 2009, we had an 8.6 percent unem-
ployment rate, we had already lost more than 4 percent of our em-
ployment base—that is more of a loss of jobs than we even suffered 
in the 1980’s recession—and we were still declining rapidly. It 
takes an awful lot to both stop a decline and to make up a lot of 
ground so that people feel prosperous. 

How can we create jobs? I think there are the kinds of things 
that have been going on. We need to provide support for the unem-
ployed. We need to provide relief to the States for both health and 
education. I think we need robust support for infrastructure, school 
modernization and transportation investments. I think we need to 
do something like the Miller bill to create local jobs throughout the 
country. 

Let me just end by saying a few things about the recent debate 
we have had over unemployment insurance, which I felt was quite 
misguided. CBO, many economists believe that is the most effective 
thing you can do to stimulate the economy. It not only helps people, 
but it actually generates jobs. The reason is you are giving money 
to people who are desperate, and they are going to spend the 
money. So extending and expanding unemployment insurance is a 
‘‘twofer.’’ It helps people. It creates jobs. 

We have calculated, using CBO parameters and the stimulus 
multiplier from economy.com, that the unemployment insurance 
system was providing around 1.7 million full-time equivalent jobs 
in early 2010. Now what happened? The bill that was passed is 
going to make sure that there is going to be more jobs and provide 
help for people in the last half of the year. But removed from that 
was $25 per week in benefits, COBRA subsidies, and other things, 
so that, in fact, the unemployment insurance system will be sup-
porting fewer jobs in the last half of the year than in the first half. 

Now, given the fact that when you do something that stimulates 
the economy, the Treasury gets back a lot of revenue and has to 
spend less, jobs created through unemployment insurance only cost 
37,000 jobs. I thought that was a pretty good deal. I am sorry peo-
ple didn’t take it up. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Mishel can be found on page 46 
of the appendix.] 

The CHAIRMAN. We will recess and be back. There are only two 
votes. So we will say maybe another 10 minutes on the first vote. 
We will vote very quickly and then come back. We thank you for 
your patience. 

[recess] 
The CHAIRMAN. We will reconvene. I am going to ask my ques-

tions, and then I have to go to another meeting. The gentleman 
from North Carolina will preside, the chair of the subcommittee. 

For all three of the witnesses, we have some agreement that the 
statistics show that things were on an upward path starting last 
year. I read from the Republican Budget Committee summary that 
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said that after a long and deep recession, things began to get better 
in the second half of 2009, and that the credit markets and the fi-
nancial institutions were getting more normal, that the economy 
was starting to get back. And then they said by the early part of 
2010, by 2010, they said, most economists saw a modest recovery. 
And then they said, but a new crisis threatens that. 

So my question is, what could that new crisis be? It is probably 
my question to you, Mr. Meltzer. You talk about uncertainty, but 
I don’t understand why there would be more uncertainty today 
than there was a year ago, 3 years ago, or 5 years ago. In fact, to 
some extent we have passed some legislation that may have dimin-
ished it. During the period of transition from Clinton to Bush or 
from Bush to Obama, there was clearly uncertainty about public 
policies. One Administration with a very different view replaces an-
other, and that happens in a democracy. 

So I guess it is a combined question. What happened in April or 
May of this year? The Fed’s estimate goes from more optimistic in 
April than it is today. The Republican Budget Committee comment 
that I talked about said things were going well in 2010, but now 
a new crisis threatens. What is the new crisis, and when did it 
arise? 

Mr. Meltzer, let me start with you and ask each of you to talk 
about it for a minute or so. 

Mr. MELTZER. I think it grew gradually. It didn’t come one day; 
it came slowly over time. People became—the stimulus didn’t seem 
to be doing much. It made people a bit nervous about why not. The 
programs for control of health were expensive, and you don’t know 
what it costs to hire an employee. So as legislation began to come 
through—I don’t say the legislation is wrong or bad or— 

The CHAIRMAN. But let me ask you this, Mr. Meltzer, because, 
again, the Republican Study Committee, the Budget Committee 
says, things are going well in the second half of 2009, and there 
was a moderate recovery under way, and then it ran into a prob-
lem. 

Mr. MELTZER. It is still under way. 
The CHAIRMAN. But the health care bill—questions about—the 

things you have just explained were constant. So how did things 
start to get better despite them, and then they got worse because 
of them? 

Mr. MELTZER. There is a heck of a lot of stimulus. My friend Pro-
fessor Mishel says, well, what could possibly account for it? We 
have $1 trillion worth of excess reserves in the banking system. 
There has been a heck of a lot of monetary stimulus. The Fed 
bought $1 trillion worth of mortgages to hold the mortgage rate 
down. The government had a program for stimulating housing. It 
was actually a program I recommended at one time. So those were 
things which were helping. 

There were things which were hurting; and the thing which was 
hurting was, in my opinion, pervasive growing— 

The CHAIRMAN. All right. I appreciate that. But again, the timing 
still puzzles me. I don’t see an explanation of why they suddenly 
emerged. But let me ask Mr. Koo and then Mr. Mishel to each ad-
dress that. 
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Mr. KOO. My idea of the situation is that once the bubble burst, 
the economy began to weaken because of all these balance sheet 
problems that I mentioned. But we had one accident in between, 
which was, in my view, totally unnecessary, and that was the Leh-
man shock. The fact that Lehman Brothers was allowed to fail 
when so many other financial institutions had the same problem at 
the same time, that caused a massive panic, which was, in my 
view, totally unnecessary. 

The CHAIRMAN. But I am talking about after that. Then, again, 
the argument was, we began to recover from that in a number of 
ways, and that somehow sometime around this spring, April or 
May, it stalled out—or it didn’t stall out, but it slowed down. Leh-
man in 2008 couldn’t explain April of 2010. 

Mr. KOO. Without Lehman, the economy would have went this 
way; with Lehman, the economy went that way. And then with 
massive monetary stimulus and all the other actions taken by the 
Federal Reserve, Treasury, and all the other governments around 
the world, we were able to bring it back. But all the problems on 
the balance sheets are still with us. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Mishel? 
Mr. MISHEL. My view is this is just a boldfaced political argu-

ment against the policy activism of the Obama Administration and 
Congress. You don’t have to go very far to explain the lack in in-
vestment or the lack of hiring. It has to do with the fact that there 
is no demand, that we have plenty of excess capacity. If you track 
investment compared to capacity over the history— 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. My time has expired. 
The gentleman from Alabama. 
Mr. MISHEL. Let me try very briefly. 
The CHAIRMAN. I am sorry. If you want it to come out of your 

time, okay. It is great. We are going to have votes. 
The gentleman from Alabama. 
Mr. BACHUS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Koo, you talked about the Great Depression, and you said 

some of what is happening now is similar to what happened in the 
Great Depression when people stop spending. 

Mr. KOO. Stop borrowing. 
Mr. BACHUS. Stop borrowing and spending. 
During the Great Depression, the ratio of household debt to dis-

posable personal income was in the 30 to 40 percent range. Cur-
rently, that ratio is above 120 percent. So, that is quite a dif-
ference. People have much more debt today, 3 or 4 times as much 
debt as they did then. So one of the reasons that they may not be 
borrowing money is because they simply can’t afford to pay any 
more debt. Would you agree? 

Mr. KOO. Yes. And when that process is going on, we are in a 
very different world, because these people would be minimizing 
debt instead of maximizing profits. And that is why we have to be 
super careful with this disease compared with ordinary recessions. 

Mr. BACHUS. And I can understand when people have trouble 
paying back what they owe, they are not going to borrow, or they 
are not going to spend a lot. I think that is true of individuals 
today. For businesses, however, I think it is a totally different pic-
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ture. They are sitting on record amounts of cash, and yet they are 
not hiring, and they are not investing. 

I have to believe that Professor Meltzer is correct when he says 
that is obviously based on uncertainty. There has to be an amount 
of uncertainty or a lack of confidence. Otherwise, normally the 
business judgment is not to sit on cash; it is to invest it or to hire 
people. So what has changed? Because companies are not hiring, 
and they are not investing. 

Mr. KOO. No. I think business is also very afraid whether they 
will be in demand in the future or not. As Jack Welch said in one 
of those TV programs that right now with so much monetary stim-
ulus, so much fiscal stimulus, this is where we are. Just imagine 
what is going to happen next year when both of them may be gone. 
Then the economy will be much weaker, and you will look very stu-
pid investing at this moment. 

Industrial production is still at the level of 2004, meaning there 
are excess capacities everywhere, and you see so many workers un-
employed. If I were running one of those businesses myself, I think 
I would be very careful going forward as well. 

Mr. BACHUS. But isn’t a part of that, that they don’t know what 
the government—I hear people say, I don’t know what the govern-
ment is going to do. I even have one of my children who keeps say-
ing, I am thinking about buying a house, but I am going to wait 
and see what the government—if they will—they didn’t because of 
the tax credit. And then they kept saying, do you think it will be— 
there are just a lot of government mandates. There are a lot of new 
government regulations. Professor Meltzer said they don’t know 
what tax rate they are going to pay. They don’t know whether— 
and Chairman Bernanke today said we may start up some new 
lending programs. We might start borrowing. We could borrow 
loans, we could borrow bonds. And it appears as if people are mak-
ing decisions not based on sound business judgment or commercial 
decisions or economic decisions. They are really trying to figure out 
what the government is going to do. And there is a certain amount 
of hesitation because of it and what Mr. Meltzer said. 

In fairness to Mr. Mishel, there is a lot of uncertainty out there, 
right? 

Mr. MISHEL. Yes. There is always economic uncertainty. I guess 
the question is, when some straightforward economic explanation 
explains something, why go to an unusual thing like uncertainty? 
And the usual explanation is what Richard Koo was saying, is that 
there are not good prospects for growth. There is very slow growth 
in demand. People have a lot of excess capacity. They do have more 
cash. They had $1.2 trillion of cash before the recession; they have 
more cash now. That is what happens in a recession. When you 
have a lot of excess capacity, there is no need to be spending the 
money on building new factories or building new facilities. 

Mr. BACHUS. All right. Let me just end with this. What do each 
of you think? Do you believe that the tax cuts that expire—that if 
taxes increase at the start of the year, that will further constrict 
the economy? 

Mr. WATT. [presiding] The gentleman’s time has expired. 
Mr. BACHUS. Could they answer the question? 
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Mr. WATT. You didn’t finish the question before your time ex-
pired. 

The gentlelady from New York, Mrs. McCarthy, is recognized for 
5 minutes. 

Mrs. MCCARTHY OF NEW YORK. I am sorry that I was detained 
and wasn’t here to hear your testimony, though we did go through 
the testimony when we received it. 

I guess the question I have is actually for all three of you. This 
morning, listening to Chairman Bernanke’s testimony, highlighted 
very important factors that could jeopardize economic growth: bank 
lending; employment rates; the housing market; and retail commer-
cial activity. We have taken many legislative steps here in Con-
gress to move those areas mentioned in the Chairman’s testimony 
towards positive development; however, some feel that the tax cuts 
alone are the solution. 

In reading your testimonies, I know there is even confusion 
here—or not confusion, but difference of opinions. So I guess—prob-
ably to continue on some thoughts of the questions already—that 
I would like to hear your thoughts and views on the success of the 
measures currently enacted as well as any future measures we 
should be thinking about. Mr. Koo, could you start? 

Mr. KOO. I have argued that this is a very special type of reces-
sion that happens only after the bursting of a nationwide debt fi-
nanced bubble as the asset prices collapsing, liabilities remaining, 
private sector balance sheets underwater. And in this type of reces-
sion, I believe the government will have to be in there spending to 
keep the GDP from falling so that people have income to repair 
their balance sheets. This action will have to be maintained until 
private sector balance sheets are repaired, and then you reverse 
course. Once the private sector is ready to borrow money, healthy 
again, then the government must reduce its deficit and at that time 
as quickly as possible. 

But we are still in the entrance part of this recession with all 
these people repairing their balance sheets. So I would hope that 
government will maintain fiscal stimulus, and that, of course, dif-
ferent types of fiscal stimulus—there are the tax cuts, and there is 
government spending. Tax cuts, I am afraid, are not very efficient. 
It is far better than nothing, but it is still inefficient in the sense 
that when people are trying to repair their balance sheets, and 
they get the tax cut, they use that to pay down debt, which means 
it doesn’t add to the demand in the economy. So if the government 
spends the money directly, that will add more demand to the econ-
omy for the same amount of budget deficit. But if you cannot get 
people to agree on spending, then I will say at least keep the tax 
cuts from expiring because that is still better than nothing. 

Mrs. MCCARTHY OF NEW YORK. Mr. Meltzer? 
Mr. MELTZER. Yes. I listed in my testimony about five things 

that you can do. I say quite explicitly that I don’t expect you are 
going to do them. 

But let me say, as I agree with Mr. Mishel, uncertainty is always 
there, but there are different degrees. And right now, it is enor-
mous. Businessmen do not have an idea of what it is going to cost 
them to hire another worker. That is why they don’t hire another 
worker. 
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So you could do a lot without doing anything fiscally or mone-
tarily by simply saying, we are going to end all new regulations for 
the next 3 to 5 years unless Congress, by a supermajority, decides 
it is absolutely essential for the country. That would remove a 
great burden hanging over people, because they don’t know what 
health care is going to cost, they don’t know what financial services 
are going to cost, they don’t know what cap-and-trade is going to 
do or if there is going to be cap-and-trade. 

If you are sitting there trying to decide on an investment, and 
you are sitting on all this cash, you are not concerned about the 
things that they are talking about. You are not concerned about 
what is going to happen the next quarter. That investment is going 
to have to pay off over 3 to 5 more years. That is what you are wor-
ried about. What is it going to be like? You don’t know. If you don’t 
know, the sensible thing to do is wait. Put your money in govern-
ment bonds, earn 3 percent, and wait to see how it settles down. 

So what you could do that would be helpful would be announce 
a program of dealing with the deficit. Remove that uncertainty. 
Tell them what tax rates are you going to be facing 5 or 10 years 
from now, because you are not going to solve the deficit problem 
in a year or a week or a day; it is going to take years. Therefore, 
tell people what the environment is you are going to be working 
in, and that will help them a great deal to decide what is feasible 
and what isn’t. That begins to work against the deficit, but it 
doesn’t do draconian measures immediately. 

Add to that a reduction in corporate tax rates. Tell businessmen, 
look, we are going to make it profitable, more profitable for you to 
invest. This country has an enormous international debt. To service 
that debt, it has to export. In order to export, it has to invest. So 
let us get started making investments. 

Mr. WATT. The gentlelady’s time has expired. 
The gentleman from Texas. 
Dr. PAUL. I thank the chairman. 
So far, I don’t think our recovery has gone too well. As a matter 

of fact, I remain pessimistic, just as I remained pessimistic before 
the crisis hit, because it was easily anticipated that bubbles had 
formed and had to be corrected. 

But we have invested with fiscal and monetary policy $3.7 tril-
lion in the last 2 years. Unemployment has gone up. There have 
been 8.5 million jobs lost. And if you take the $3.7 trillion that we 
have spent, invested to try to preserve this economy, it turns out 
that we have invested about $435,000 per unemployed. You could 
have taken about one-fourth of that and given them each $100,000. 
They certainly would have been a lot better off. But instead, we are 
still thinking about tinkering on the edges, and taxes, and regula-
tions, and what are we going to do with monetary policy. 

But I have a question dealing with monetary policy for Dr. 
Meltzer. The 1930’s have been well described by many of the 
monetarists explaining that there was the allowance of deflation, 
and that is why we stayed in the Depression too long. And those 
who have studied that have very much to say about policy today, 
and there is no shrinkage of the monetary base. It has been dou-
bled, and more than 2 times as high, and things aren’t working. 
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So what would you advise now on monetary policy? They are 
talking about even more quantitative easing, but is that necessarily 
going to do much good? Certainly, we prevented the deflation of the 
monetary base of the 1930’s. But if anybody cared about M3 any-
more, which we don’t record, but we do record it in the private sec-
tor—M3 was growing at 18 percent at the beginning of this reces-
sion. It is decreasing at the rate of 6 percent right now. Real M3 
now is down a little bit over the last 2 years, $100 billion. So that 
sounds to me like deflation, according to what the monetarists say. 

And so what do you think quantitative easings—they are even 
talking about buying municipal bonds, which I suspect and I pre-
dict they will, because conditions are going to get bad. Is this really 
going to be it? Or have we exhausted all our effort with monetary 
policy by dealing with the monetary base? 

Mr. MELTZER. As you well know, we have $1 trillion worth of ex-
cess reserves. People can create—banks can create all the money 
they want. Adding more excess reserves to that stock is not going 
to do anything positive for the country. As a matter of fact, the 
Federal Reserve does not have a serious program for getting rid of 
those excess reserves over time, and that is a risk that adds to the 
uncertainty. 

People like me worry about the fact that they don’t know how 
they are going to bring that sum down. There is no central bank 
anywhere in the world in a developed country that has more than 
half of its balance sheet in illiquid long-term securities. None. 
There has never been a Federal Reserve with $1 trillion worth of 
excess reserves measured in real terms or any terms you want. 

So we don’t suffer from a need for more monetary policy. We suf-
fer from a need to reduce the uncertainty that hangs over, that is 
deterring businesses because they don’t know what their costs are 
going to be in the future. They don’t know the inflation rate. 

The other day I had dinner with two of the shrewdest and most 
successful investors. I asked them, who do you think is buying U.S. 
Government bonds at 2.8, 2.9 percent? The answer they gave me 
is an answer I just don’t like to believe. They said, basically, it 
came down to the greater fool theory. The greater fool theory can’t 
work for everybody. There has to be a greater fool. So they think 
we will invest in 2.9 percent bonds, but we will get out of them in 
time. Maybe, maybe. Otherwise, we are out some losses. 

Dr. PAUL. You suspect that the multiplier effect will kick in soon 
or never? Or does it depend on our fiscal policies and what we do 
in the Congress? 

Mr. MELTZER. I believe it depends upon increasing—let me say, 
velocity is way down. I have a chart published. It comes out of my 
history of the Fed. It shows base velocity from 1919 annually 
through 2007. The current numbers are on that chart. That is, we 
have very low interest rates. We have very low base velocity. That 
is not terribly surprising. Maybe it is off a little bit, but it isn’t off 
a great deal. 

So what we need is the confidence to get investment up. That is 
what we need. And at the risk of repeating, you have to do things 
to give businessmen a belief that they know what their costs are 
going to be for the next 5 years. 

Mr. WATT. The gentleman’s time has expired. 
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Dr. PAUL. Thank you. 
Mr. WATT. I will recognize myself for 5 minutes, although I don’t 

expect to take 5 minutes. 
Mr. MELTZER. I am sorry, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. WATT. I guess I am kind of struck by what there seems to 

be some consensus about, yet it took the Senate so long to act on. 
Mr. Mishel testified to something that I have heard over and over 
and over again, that unemployment benefits going to the people 
who really don’t have any alternative but to spend it has a stimula-
tive effect. Do you argue with that, Mr. Meltzer? 

Mr. MELTZER. I am not against increasing unemployment— 
Mr. WATT. I didn’t ask you whether you were against it or not. 

I am just asking you whether as an economist, you argue with the 
stimulative effect of it. 

Mr. MELTZER. There is a stimulative effect. 
Mr. WATT. Do you disagree with that, Mr. Koo? 
Mr. KOO. No. 
Mr. WATT. I guess my frustration is that politics has taken over 

something that is so simple that partisanship and politics don’t 
allow us to do even the most basic direct thing that is in the coun-
try’s interest. I don’t understand that. I guess you all didn’t come 
to explain that to me. I will have to figure it out on my own. 

I will yield back the balance of my time and recognize the gen-
tleman from Texas for 5 minutes. 

Mr. HENSARLING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Unfortunately, I was on the Floor, and I missed the testimony. 

But I did want to come back, particularly to Dr. Meltzer, and be 
able to speak with you. I was able to read your testimony. Frankly, 
Dr. Paul asked the very first question that I really had, and that 
was, what tools are left in the monetary toolbox? I think the con-
clusion is, frankly, none. And that indeed, speaking of Fortune 500 
CEOs speaking to small business people in rural east Texas, frank-
ly the anecdotal evidence is overwhelming that we have a massive 
quantity of uncertainty about the future that is keeping jobs from 
being created in the economy. And certainly the suggestions you 
make, Dr. Meltzer, I look upon those favorably. I fear this Congress 
will not. 

Let me ask you this question, Dr. Meltzer. I think recently we 
saw that the 2-year Treasury bond yield dipped below 3 percent, 
which on the one hand you may say we still continue to be the 
flight to safety, if you will, particularly when you look at what is 
happening in the euro zone. Perhaps that is a good thing. But on 
the flip side, we know that, according to the Federal Reserve, we 
have public companies sitting on roughly $2 trillion of cash and 
cash equivalents. I assume they have brought up a lot of these 
treasuries. 

Given the massive amount of cash that corporate America is sit-
ting on, is that another manifestation of the uncertainty? Is that 
also an investment? Is that also their flight to safety, in your opin-
ion? 

Mr. MELTZER. Three percent isn’t terribly good for a corporation, 
but it is better than taking a loss. So that is what they do, they 
wait. And prudent people know, as they say, there is a time to hold 
and a time to fold. And this is the time to hold, and that is what 
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they are doing. They would like to see a program from the Admin-
istration and the Congress that spoke to their problems, just as 
many of the people are waiting to buy houses would like to see a 
program from the Administration or Congress that spoke to their 
problems. 

Mr. HENSARLING. I was looking to the gentleman from North 
Carolina, but he is no longer in the chair. I was on the Floor for 
much of the unemployment insurance debate. I didn’t hear anybody 
on either side of the aisle debate the proposition or actually come 
out against an extension of unemployment insurance. What I 
thought I heard was people on my side of the aisle thought that 
it ought to be paid for today, preferably out of unused stimulus 
funds, unused TARP funds. The other side of the aisle did not con-
cur in that opinion. That is the debate I thought I heard. 

And as far as the stimulative effect, I think again about Milton 
Friedman’s permanent income theory. I sense the stimulative effect 
is negligible. It is not why I support unemployment insurance. If 
so, why don’t we just create more jobs by creating more unemploy-
ment checks? If it is such a good stimulative impact upon the econ-
omy, the logic gets rather circular. 

So the reason to vote for unemployment insurance, in my humble 
opinion, is not because of any significant stimulative effect. And I 
certainly respectfully disagree with the Speaker of the House, who 
had a quote recently that seemed to be very much to the contrary. 

Mr. MISHEL. Could we have a dialogue on that point? 
Mr. HENSARLING. When I am done. I am sorry. I have limited 

time here. I have another question I wanted to ask. 
Dr. Meltzer, I have been looking at some academic studies con-

cerning fiscal stimulus, and recently there have been several arti-
cles written about it, including, I think, Professor Taylor at Stan-
ford had written about that. I think a bit of that had ended up in 
The Wall Street Journal. 

Mr. MELTZER. Even Ms. Romer has a study in The American 
Economic Review. 

Mr. HENSARLING. That she does. 
I understand that Frank Smith with the European Central Bank 

has said that the stimulus has had almost no impact. Professor 
Robert Barro of Harvard said, ‘‘When I attempted to estimate di-
rectly the multiplier associated with peacetime government pur-
chases, I got a number insignificantly different from zero.’’ The 
IMF uses their global integrated monetary and fiscal model, which 
says, ‘‘For every 1 percent increase in government purchases, you 
get a maximum of 70 basis points increase in GDP, and then it 
quickly fades out,’’ which caused Professor Taylor of Stanford to 
say, ‘‘My analysis of government spending is that it had little to do 
with the turnaround in the economic activity.’’ 

Mrs. MCCARTHY OF NEW YORK. [presiding] The gentleman’s time 
has expired. 

Mr. HENSARLING. We will speak about these matters later. 
Mrs. MCCARTHY OF NEW YORK. If the members could keep their 

questions short, so the witnesses can answer, that would be a great 
help. 

Mr. Hinojosa? 
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Mr. HINOJOSA. Madam Chairwoman, I am going to pass. I yield 
back. 

Mrs. MCCARTHY OF NEW YORK. I recognize the gentleman from 
North Carolina. 

Mr. MILLER OF NORTH CAROLINA. Thank you, Madam Chair-
woman. 

This morning, Mr. Bernanke said that the housing market re-
mains weak with the overhang of vacant and foreclosed homes 
weighing on home prices and construction. That seemed to be the 
kind of understatement that you would have expected from his 
predecessor. In 2005, housing starts were 2,068,000; last year, 
there were 554,000. Some have said that 2 million was way too 
many, that was part of the bubble. But from 1996 through 2002 or 
so, new housing starts were at 1.5 million to 1.6 million, and the 
estimate this year is that it is going to come in less than last year. 

That seems to be an enormous burden on the economy. That is 
a huge employer. Home building has been 16 percent of our GDP, 
and if it is a quarter of what it has been, it is hard to imagine how 
we are going to come out of the recession in a very strong way. And 
usually it is housing that has led us out of downturns in the past. 

There is some debate about what the problem is. Some have said 
we just have too many houses for our population. Others have said 
that it is really tied to the recession; that demand is down because 
of recessionary forces, the liquidity trap; that people aren’t buying 
houses because nobody is buying the stuff that their employer is 
making, so their wages are down, or they are unemployed. 

And there is also the foreclosure crisis that continues to push 
down home values, which continues to be a huge disincentive to 
building new houses. There is a large number of houses that are 
foreclosed or destined for foreclosure that are either in the inven-
tory or part of the shadow inventory. 

Mr. Mishel, what is your sense of what the demand is for hous-
ing now? If we got the economy functioning halfway normally, how 
many new housing starts could we expect in a year? And how much 
of this is because of foreclosure? How much of this is because of re-
cessionary factors? 

Mr. MISHEL. I don’t fashion myself as a housing expert, but I will 
offer what I can, which is I think we are still in the aftermath of 
the bursting of the housing bubble, and the prices haven’t yet fully 
dropped to sort of reach the equilibrium. So there is not a lot of 
incentive to build more houses. 

The problem in the housing sector, which is one reason why I 
don’t think monetary policy is what got us the recovery from early 
2009 to now, because one of the main reasons you would expect 
monetary policy to lead to growth would be through restoring dura-
ble goods and construction, and that really hasn’t happened. Other 
than that, I don’t want to venture any other advice. 

Mr. MILLER OF NORTH CAROLINA. Mr. Koo, we had a raging de-
bate in this country a year and a half ago about whether the big-
gest banks were solvent and what to do about them if they weren’t. 
From our distance from Japan, one of the explanations given for 
Japan’s lost decade, now apparently going on two lost decades, was 
that there were zombie corporations and particularly zombie banks 
that were really insolvent, but no one was quite willing to pull the 
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trigger at taking them into receivership. So they continued not to 
function normally. They continued to hoard cash so they could re-
main solvent on paper. 

And looking at the behavior of America’s largest banks in the 
last year and a half, some of their behavior appears to be con-
sistent with what is attributed to zombie banks. They are not lend-
ing normally. They are not making wholesome loans to people who 
are going to pay them back. They are emphasizing proprietary 
trading, which can kind of create a quicker profit when a bank is 
trying to get themselves back in the game. But most of all, their 
failure to make what appear to be economically sensible modifica-
tions of mortgages for people who can pay a mortgage on the house 
they are in, but not the one they have, for whatever reason. 

Does it appear to you that American banks are behaving nor-
mally, or are they behaving the way the zombie banks in Japan be-
haved in the 1990’s? 

Mr. KOO. After the bursting of a major nationwide asset price 
bubble, banks are hit very badly as well, and that is what hap-
pened in Japan. That is what is happening in this country as well. 
Commercial real estate prices in Japan fell 87 percent from the 
peak. And just imagine Washington, D.C., down 87 percent. What 
kind of banking system do you think you would have left? 

That is the challenge we faced in Japan. And when all the banks 
have the same problem at the same time, we have to go slowly. 
There is no way we can go quickly, because if they tried to sell the 
nonperforming loans, there won’t be any buyers. Asset prices would 
collapse even further, and that makes the situation far worse. 

Mrs. MCCARTHY OF NEW YORK. The gentleman’s time has ex-
pired. 

I remind the members that if you keep your questions shorter, 
you can actually get some answers. 

Mr. Scott from Georgia. 
Mr. SCOTT. Okay. Let us talk about jobs. And I asked Chairman 

Bernanke this morning about jobs. We are not doing enough in 
that area. What more can we do, from each of your perspectives? 
And cannot the Federal Government be utilized more effectively in 
helping to retain jobs? We have many cities, many municipalities 
who are losing jobs because they can’t afford to keep people work-
ing. Could we not be more helpful in assisting to make sure money 
gets down? 

The whole issue of getting this economy back on track is—the 
principle applies the same, whether you are dealing with the top 
of the economy or the bottom of it. Now, we responded to the top 
of this economy. We threw a bunch of money up at Wall Street, 
$700 billion—actually it has been over $1.5 trillion if you count the 
bailouts and all of that—without hesitation almost. But when it 
comes down to the basic bottom third of the economy, where the 
workers are concentrated, all of a sudden there is a different ap-
proach to this. We have to do monetary policy. We have to throw 
it up to the big eagles and hope that enough crumbs will fall down 
to the sparrows to eat. There is just not that same deal. And I 
mentioned to him, during the Depression we learned from that, 
and that is the way we got out of that Depression, by creating a 
massive influx of capital flow into that lower part. 
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We are a country of mass consumption, not a country of rich peo-
ple going and buying a car. We are a country based upon a bunch 
of people, a lot of people going and buying cars, buying stuff. And 
if we get that money down at that lower level where the impact 
is the most, they spend it. They put it back. They turn out the 
other jobs. 

So my point is, how are we going to get to that point of getting 
the same energy that we had in responding to Wall Street to re-
spond to this serious problem of job loss? 

My final point, and I will leave time for you to answer, as the 
chairman said. I will leave time for questions. But I had to get all 
this out. We are at a rate now that is so bad, that in order for us 
just to keep up with the population growth, we have to create 
150,000 jobs every month. Just to even start the curve going back 
down and bringing the unemployment down, we have to keep it at 
least 250,000 a month. That ought to be the centerpiece of our 
plan. I believe we have to put that money down to do it. So what 
do you suggest we do with job creation? 

Mr. MELTZER. Who are you asking? 
Mr. SCOTT. I want to get each of your opinions. 
Mr. MISHEL. He filibustered a bit. I will just say I very much 

agree with your analysis of the problem, and that we need a very 
vigorous job policy, and I think it will take actual—it is going to 
take some government spending, some more spending, some more 
deficits. The actual deficits we will have to undertake will be a 
short-term nature for a year or two, add a very small bit of debt 
that will be an enormous benefit to the Nation. We are going to 
borrow it at cheap rates, and we are going to create jobs and in-
come for a lot of people. We should do things like the Miller jobs 
bill to help local governments. We need that State relief. My friend 
is also an incubator of that bill. We need State relief in the form 
of FMAP, and we need to work on the education part. We need a 
very vigorous infrastructure program, including school moderniza-
tion. We need to start that right now. 

Mr. MELTZER. You can’t just stop there. Because these people are 
not blind and they are not stupid. And when they see you increas-
ing their spending, they are going to say, who is going to pay for 
it? How is it going to be paid? You have to take that into account. 
Mr. Mishel does not want to take that into account. But your con-
stituents, the market people do. 

I share your view that we did much too much for the bankers. 
You just had the opportunity to end ‘‘too-big-to-fail.’’ You didn’t 
take it. That was a mistake. 

Mr. SCOTT. Mr. Koo? 
Mr. KOO. I think the demand has to be there for us before job 

creation can happen, and I think it would be a good idea for people 
in this room to tell the public that this is a different disease. If we 
do nothing about the situation, the economy will contract very, very 
quickly because everybody is still leveraging. When everybody is 
still leveraging and interest rates are zero, you know the private 
sector is very sick, and the public sector has to come in to keep the 
demand from falling. Once the private sector balance sheets are re-
paired and deleveraging is over, then you promise the people that 
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then we will fix our balance sheets—the government will fix the 
balance sheets. 

Mr. MELTZER. Why should they believe you? 
Mr. SCOTT. Is that what you meant by balance sheet recession? 
Mr. KOO. Yes, that is correct. 
Mrs. MCCARTHY OF NEW YORK. The gentleman’s time has ex-

pired. 
Mr. Cleaver from Missouri. 
Mr. CLEAVER. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman. 
Excuse me, gentlemen, it is my time. It is my time. Thank you. 
Mr. Koo, Mr. Mishel—Mr. Koo, you mentioned in your opening 

comments in your testimony today, you quoted Paul Krugman, 
Nobel Laureate. Mr. Krugman, at the beginning of this crisis, or 
the response to it, suggested that we needed a $1 trillion stimulus 
for a variety of reasons, including the fact that a trillion dollars 
sounds like it might have been too much for the public to consume, 
but the President lowered it down to $840 billion. 

So the first question for either of you is: Do you agree with Mr. 
Krugman’s analysis? And, if so, do you think that we still have 
time—my concern is about the contraction of the economy, doing 
nothing. Do we have time to put things in place, particularly jobs, 
that could prevent that? First, though, was Mr. Krugman correct? 

Mr. KOO. Mr. Krugman is correct about lack of demand. And he 
is saying we have to do something to make sure that demand 
doesn’t fall. But Mr. Krugman doesn’t seem to offer why the de-
mand is so weak, even with zero interest rates, even with all the 
work you have down in this town. And I am offering that piece in 
my argument by saying that because private sector balance sheets 
are in such a sad shape, they are in need of help because the pri-
vate sector cannot stop paying down debt. They have to repair their 
balance sheets or their credit rating goes down, their credibility 
goes down, and everything just gets worse and worse and worse. 

So, the private sector has no choice. They have to repair their 
balance sheets. But when everybody does that all at the same time, 
we fall into a fallacy of composition, with the economy weakening 
very, very continuously. That is why I think the government has 
to be in there, to keep that from happening. And it can be done. 

As I indicated earlier, Japan experienced an 87 percent decline 
in asset prices nationwide, and the wealth we lost in Japan was 
over 3 years’ worth of GDP. The amount of wealth the United 
States lost during the Great Depression was just 1 year’s worth of 
1929 GDP. We lost 3 years’ worth of 1989 GDP. But Japan was 
still able to keep the GDP from falling. Unemployment never went 
higher than 5.5 percent because of the fiscal stimulus to keep the 
economy from falling. That allowed the private sector to repair the 
balance sheets. It took us 15 years because we made a few mis-
takes—premature fiscal consolidation twice, which then lengthened 
the recession by very many years, I am afraid. But at the end of 
the day, private sector balance sheets are repaired in Japan and 
then people are ready to talk about reducing the budget deficit. Of 
course, the whole world caught the Japanese disease and that is 
why Japan is still struggling. 

Mr. CLEAVER. Mr. Mishel? 
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Mr. MISHEL. I think Dr. Krugman was correct in that the econ-
omy required a larger stimulus than we got. I actually give the 
stimulus package very high grades because I think it utilizes about 
as many vehicles as we actually had to put money into the econ-
omy as were available. It could have been somewhat bigger and it 
could have been less oriented toward some of these tax cuts, espe-
cially the AMT relief. But I think it was a lot. 

I think it is responsible for a lot of the forward movement in the 
economy we have had, and I find it dispiriting that—an unwilling-
ness to go forward to provide employer assistance to the economy, 
because I think that is what it needs, and I find the complacency 
of Mr. Bernanke this morning quite disturbing to say that we are 
going to expect unemployment to drop essentially 1 percent over a 
12-month period in the next 2, 21⁄2 years, to be an unacceptable 
outcome for the economy that requires emergency action. 

Mr. CLEAVER. Mr. Meltzer, if we don’t extend TANF, Temporary 
Assistance for Needy Families, by September 30th, the end of the 
fiscal year, on October 1st, we will have an additional 200,000 peo-
ple out of work. What do you think that will do psychologically to 
the same corporate leaders that you have been talking about who 
are afraid to hire? 

Mr. MELTZER. It won’t do anything good, for sure. But let me just 
say where I disagree with Mr. Koo. He talks about the Japanese 
case. I am sure he knows a lot about the Japanese case. But Amer-
ican corporations have billions of dollars of cash on their balance 
sheet. They are not suffering from debt deflation. They pay back 
their debts, many of them, and they are holding on to cash. 

Mr. CLEAVER. Yes, that is a fact. 
Mr. MELTZER. So they don’t suffer from the problem that he is 

talking about. 
Mrs. MCCARTHY OF NEW YORK. The gentleman’s time has ex-

pired. 
Mr. MISHEL. It wouldn’t be good for business. We wouldn’t like 

losing all those customers. We need to support TANF renewal. 
Mrs. MCCARTHY OF NEW YORK. Mr. Ellison from Minnesota. 
Mr. ELLISON. Let me thank the gentlelady for this hearing and 

thank all three witnesses for their comments. 
I guess my first question is this: In the Congress and in the 

country, we are having this raging debate. On the Republican side, 
they are saying the debt, the deficit, no more spending unless it is 
accounted for. On our side of the fence we are saying, look, in the 
absence of private sector investment and expenditure, the public 
sector has to jump in and do something. 

Who is right? 
Mr. MISHEL. The answer is I think we need the public sector to 

step in because the private sector looks like it won’t be for a while 
when it needs public sector expenditure. The reason why having 
unemployment insurance that is paid for doesn’t make sense is be-
cause you are putting spending into the economy with one hand 
and taking it out with the other. So I think that is a very different 
policy. 

I look forward to talking to Mr. Bachus about the tax cuts. I 
want to understand why tax cuts are seen as important if it is not 
really about the same kind of factor as putting money into the 

VerDate Nov 24 2008 16:54 Nov 18, 2010 Jkt 061852 PO 00000 Frm 00024 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 K:\DOCS\61852.TXT TERRIE



21 

economy. So I don’t know what the logic is, why tax increase hurts, 
but putting money into the economy is not good. These seem to be 
two things that are about demand. 

Mr. ELLISON. Mr. Meltzer, do you want to take a whack at this? 
Mr. MELTZER. I like your question, but I don’t think it is an ei-

ther/or case. I am not against the public sector. But most of the 
jobs that we are going to create, certainly permanent jobs, good 
jobs, are going to be in the private sector. So what can the public 
sector do that will help the private sector, encourage them to create 
more jobs? Do things which encourage them to be less uncertain. 
Put a moratorium on regulation for 3 to 5 years. Tell them some-
thing about what the health care costs are going to be. Announce 
a program for dealing with the deficits. Not cut the deficits tomor-
row, but announce a program about how you are going to do that. 

Mr. ELLISON. What do you think about the President’s Deficit Re-
duction Commission? Is that a step in that direction? 

Mr. MELTZER. It is if the Congress is willing to pay—will be will-
ing to pay attention to it. But they will recommend things that are 
not costly in terms of dollars. They will say, extend the date on 
which you can get Social Security. We did that in the Greenspan 
Commission. We need to do it again. You have to do something 
about health care funding. But you have to make these things ex-
plicit. Businessmen are not stupid. But they like to know what 
their costs are going to be. And you; that is; the Administration, 
this Administration, more than most, has deprived them of that in-
formation. And they are waiting. 

Mr. ELLISON. Mr. Koo? 
Mr. KOO. At this juncture, I must say government has to be in-

volved and in a sustainable way with a substantial amount until 
private sector balance sheets are repaired. I am not always for fis-
cal stimulus. I started my career at the New York Fed. I believe 
the monetary policy, all the market stuff. Occasionally, once in 
every several decades, the private sector does go crazy, and that is 
called a bubble. And once the bubble bursts, I am afraid there is 
this long period where they will have to do their balance sheets re-
pair. And when the private sector is in that mode, the public sector 
must come in. 

Mr. ELLISON. Now let me say I agree with you and Mr. Mishel, 
but I also find myself agreeing with Mr. Meltzer a little bit because 
they are not necessarily inconsistent. Fiscal stimulus and trying to 
give some—I am not sure I agree with his specific proposals for giv-
ing some certainty to the business community, but giving some pre-
dictability I think does have some merit. I am here to learn. What 
do you all think about that? 

Mr. KOO. I fully agree with Mr. Meltzer’s point that certainty is 
important. But having a big demand, I think, when the demand is 
so deficient at the moment, is equally important, if not more so. 

Mr. ELLISON. Let me say that, am I right about this, that first 
quarter profits this year were up—after-tax profits were up 43 per-
cent. Is that right? 

Mr. MISHEL. In fact, corporate profits in the first quarter were 
higher than they were before the recession began. So the only re-
covery we have seen is for corporate profits. 
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Mr. ELLISON. Here is the $64,000 question. Why don’t they use 
that money they have to hire some people? 

Mr. MISHEL. It is a question about the cash you are sitting on. 
They had made a lot of profits. The reason they are not using the 
money to invest is because they don’t expect to be able to make a 
lot of profitable sales. And if they can produce goods and services 
with the workers they have now and the capacities they have now, 
there is no reason to expand their capacity. So it is a shortfall in 
demand. It is just that simple. And there is no reason to stretch 
for these other explanations. 

Mrs. MCCARTHY OF NEW YORK. The gentleman’s time has ex-
pired. 

Mr. ELLISON. That was fast. 
Mrs. MCCARTHY OF NEW YORK. It goes fast. 
Mr. Foster from Illinois. 
Mr. FOSTER. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman. Just one comment 

about why businesses are not reexpanding. As a former business-
man, when you have gone through layoffs, it is such a searing ex-
perience that you will do anything to protect yourself against the 
possibility of having to repeat that quickly. I think a big part of 
that is just psychological. And one of the joys of economics is that 
it is not as predictable as physics. 

One of the things I wanted to ask your opinions on is part of the 
balance across the paradox of thrift that we have to get through 
with consumers is the balance between spending resuming and 
savings resuming. The numbers that I saw in this book that we 
just got today from Chairman Bernanke show that actual personal 
consumption has—consumer spending has now exceeded pre-crisis 
levels by a small amount for the first time, which I regard as a 
very good sign, and that similarly the savings has increased. It now 
just looks like for the last year been averaging some number about 
4 to 5 percent, which is significantly above where it was in the bub-
ble years. 

And I was wondering if you feel that is a reasonable balance 
point for consumer behavior or whether we are still out of balance, 
that consumers are spending too much, saving too much. Or is that 
pretty healthy behavior? 

Mr. Koo? 
Mr. KOO. I think consumers were shell-shocked after the so- 

called Lehman crisis because the whole economy collapsed and 
then everybody thought they would be losing jobs left and right. 
But that was countered very strongly by what the Federal Reserve 
has done, Treasury, everybody. According to the IMF, the amount 
of money the governments in the world threw in was something 
like $8.9 trillion. If you threw in $8.9 trillion to a problem, which 
is basically due to a policy mistake of allowing Lehman to fail, then 
people say, oh, we don’t have to worry about so much after all. So 
they are coming back, which is good. That is the V-shaped recovery 
we saw from March of 2009 to the present period. 

But whether we can extend this going forward, I am a little more 
skeptical, because all the balance sheet problems in the private sec-
tor, the consumers are still with us. And house prices are not re-
covering back to the bubble levels. They are still falling. And so 
these people will still have to worry about their balance sheets. 
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Many of them will continue to deleverage. And if that is the case, 
just because we recovered to this point doesn’t mean we can stay 
here or that this recovery will continue. I think we have to be very 
vigilant. 

Mr. FOSTER. I am very struck by your testimony from earlier in 
the year—I guess it was the snowed-out testimony—where you had 
drawn a curve that looks remarkably like the curve of household 
net worth that shows the $17.5 trillion drop in the 18 months to 
maybe the first quarter of 2009, followed by the approximately $5 
trillion rapid recovery in household net worth and a much slower 
recovery since then, which seems like you had called that almost 
perfectly almost a year ago. 

If we could go to Mr. Meltzer, whether consumer behavior seems 
appropriate or out of balance? 

Mr. MELTZER. Consumers are uncertain about what the future 
outlook for jobs is going to be. So as long as they are uncertain 
about the future outlook for jobs, they are not going to spend for 
durables, for houses, in the rates at which we have become accus-
tomed. 

Now, as a country, we have a major problem, many problems, 
but one is that we owe the foreigners—the Japanese and the Chi-
nese—billions and trillions of dollars’ worth of debt. To service that 
debt, we have to export. That is the only way we are going to be 
able to service that debt. So we have to become a big exporter. And 
that means we have to invest more. 

So I believe that what we are seeing is a gradual transition in 
that direction toward more investment, and less growth and con-
sumption. That is going to be a hard adjustment for Americans 
who have gotten used to very rapid growth of consumption, and it 
is going to be hard as the devil on the rest of the world, which has 
gotten used to the idea they can make their economies grow by 
selling consumer goods to us. But that is an adjustment that has 
to be made. 

So I would like to see much more emphasis on getting invest-
ment up, because that is where our future has to be. 

Mrs. MCCARTHY OF NEW YORK. The gentleman’s time has ex-
pired. 

Mr. Green from Texas. 
Mr. GREEN. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman. I thank the wit-

nesses for appearing today. I have but one area of concern that I 
would like to address very briefly. We have three, perhaps many 
more, but three significant factors that impact unemployment: fis-
cal policy; regulation; and global demand. And what I would like 
to do—and perhaps, Mr. Meltzer, you would be the ideal person to 
move into this because you were just talking about global demand 
to a certain extent. I would like to know to what extent is global 
demand impacting the unemployment. Is it the most significant of 
the factors? Is it having have very little impact? To what extent is 
global demand impacting unemployment? 

And, Mr. Meltzer, you indicated that we needed to get more ex-
ports moving so that we can pay off debt. Accepting that as a basic 
premise, will you start, please, by explaining to us to what extent 
you believe global demand is having on our unemployment within 
our country? 
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Mr. MELTZER. I can’t give you a quantitative estimate. I am 
sorry. It is certainly a factor. If it were higher, especially from Eu-
rope, it would be—but our principal markets have been in the past 
Latin America. Latin America is doing well and we are exporting 
a lot to Latin America. But the quantitative impact in dividing it 
up between what is causing what, I am sorry, I can’t say. 

Mr. GREEN. I understand. I am sorry that this was not a ques-
tion I submitted to you so that you might review and find studies. 
But, in your opinion—and I will ask the other two witnesses to re-
spond—but in your opinion, Mr. Meltzer, would I be able to find 
studies that have looked into this? Do you believe that someone has 
tried to quantify this? 

Mr. MELTZER. I am sure that people have tried to quantify it. 
Mr. GREEN. Okay. Whether they have or not may be debatable, 

all right. 
Let’s start with Mr. Koo, please. 
Mr. KOO. Of the three, I am sure global demand is a factor. 

Given this type of recession, what I call balance sheet recession, is 
happening in so many parts of the world at the same time, this is 
going to continue to be a challenge in that if the United States 
tries to export, everybody else has the same problem. Everybody 
wants to export at the same time. So I don’t know how much mile-
age we can get out of global demand, because everybody is in the 
same boat at the same time. 

The U.K. is now talking about increasing exports, Germans are 
talking about increasing exports. Everybody is talking about in-
creasing exports. It is not going to happen. So I think at the end 
of the day, given that everybody has the same problem at the same 
time, I think we all have to put in the necessary fiscal stimulus to 
keep our GDP from falling, because otherwise, if everybody tries to 
export their way out, we fall into the 1930’s type so-called competi-
tive devaluation world, which will not be in the interest of anybody. 

Mr. GREEN. Thank you. 
Yes, sir? 
Mr. MISHEL. If I interpret your question as what is our trade po-

sition and how has that changed and how has that affected our eco-
nomic growth, one would say, I think, so far we actually are in-
creasing our exports faster than our imports were increasing. But 
I think that recently has flipped and that, moving forward, imports 
are going to grow faster and that will actually be a drain on the 
recovery moving forward. Part of that has to do with exchange rate 
problems we have with China and other countries. 

I just want to echo the fact that the hope that somehow exports 
are going to lead us out would only be true if we could export to 
Mars or the Moon because there is no one on this planet who is 
going to buy in sufficient quantity that will allow us to fuel a recov-
ery. 

Mr. MELTZER. We have to export or we are going to default on 
the debt. It is not pay back the debt, it is just pay the interest on 
the debt. 

Mr. GREEN. If I may, Mr. Meltzer, because my time is about to 
expire. How would you address the premise that this is a common 
solution seen by many, all trying to implement it at the same time? 
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Mr. MELTZER. We are the inventive and productivity leader of 
the world, and the iPhone is selling all over the world. We have 
to have more iPhones. We get that by investment. We are an inge-
nious people with a free and flexible market. That is a great advan-
tage. 

Mr. MISHEL. Too bad the iPhones are not made here. 
Mr. GREEN. Mr. Koo, your response as well? 
Mr. MELTZER. Some are made here. 
Mr. GREEN. Let me hear from Mr. Koo. 
Mr. KOO. I believe the United States must export its way out. So 

in that sense, I am not against Professor Meltzer. I actually worked 
very hard in Japan trying to bring U.S. products in. I worked with 
Walter Mondale and Ambassador Armacost trying to open the Jap-
anese market. I did a lot in that regard. But this is a very special 
moment. When all of the other countries have the same problem 
that we do, all in balance sheet recession, no one wants to increase 
fiscal stimulus, everybody wants to export, and when everybody 
has this problem at the same time, I think addressing the global 
imbalance problem should be put aside a little bit. 

Mrs. MCCARTHY OF NEW YORK. The gentleman’s time has ex-
pired. 

Mr. GREEN. My time has expired, Mr. Meltzer. Thank you very 
much, Madam Chairwoman. 

Mrs. MCCARTHY OF NEW YORK. All time has expired. The Chair 
notes that some members may have additional questions for this 
panel which they may wish to submit in writing. Without objection, 
the hearing record will remain open for 30 days for members to 
submit written questions to these witnesses and to place their re-
sponses in the record. 

I thank the gentlemen for appearing before this committee. We 
thank you for the information that you have given us. 

This hearing is closed. 
[Whereupon, at 3:30 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.] 
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